STINCHCOMBE PARISH COUNCIL 

 MINUTES OF THE PARISH MEETING HELD ON THURSDAY 10TH MAY 2018 AT 7.30 IN THE VILLAGE HALL
Present






In Attendance



Mrs M. Shaw  (Chairman of the Parish Council)

Dr J. Cordwell (County Councillor)

Ms S. Guy (Parish Councillor)   



Mr K. Tucker (District Councillor)
Mr C. Snellock  (Parish Councillor)



Mr K. Jelfs (Resident)



Ms K Hudson (Parish Councillor)

Ms T.Chinn  

       



Mrs. N. Bradley (Clerk to the Parish Council)   
Opening Remarks
The Chair opened the meeting by welcoming all present.     







1) Apologies for Absence
Mr G. Butcher (District Councillor)

Ms C. Braun(District Councillor)
Mr & Mrs A. Wannell (Residents)
2) Approval of the Minutes of the Parish Meeting held on 18th May 2017

Acceptance of the minutes was proposed by Mrs Shaw, seconded by Ms Hudson and carried unanimously. They were duly signed by the Chair.
3) Matters Arising from the Minutes

The issue of dog waste bins is ongoing. Ms Chinn reported that posting notices has had a beneficial effect.
The trees at the Rugby Club have been pruned and the Committee thank the club for doin so.

It would not be advisable to put a handrail next to the ditch at he edge of the field as this could be more hazardous to players.

The blocked drain near the War Memorial continues to be a problem and Cllr Cordwell will look into this. Action  Cllr Cordwell
4) Chairman’s Report

Mrs Shaw's report is attached to these minutes.                                                                                                                      
                                                                                                                                                                           5) Reports by County and District Councillors

Cllrs Cordwell and Tuckers' reports are attached to these minutes. 

6) Annual Accounts                                                                                                                     

                                                                                                                                                                    Parish Council Accounts were presented by the Clerk and a copy is attached to these minutes. They 

may also be viewed by application to the Clerk
Accounts of the Village Hall  were presented by the Clerk on behalf of the Hall's Treasurer and are 

attached to these minutes.
Stinchcombe United Charities' accounts were presented by Ms Guy and are attached to these minutes.
The Trustees are still working on a new constitution document to update the charity and enable it to redistribute funds across the charities and so be able to make better use of the money. They are also looking into registering the Trust's properties.

Dursley United Charities' accounts were forwarded by Mr Holloway.

Dursley United Charities' income is from investments and property and also gives Christmas benefactions and educational grants. The current balance stands at £215,000. 

7) Reports by Parish Councillors
                                                                                                                                                                           Mrs Shaw no longer represents the PC on Stinchcombe Hill Trust but will continue to attend meetings as a Trustee. 
She continues to represent the PC on the Village Hall Committee. It has been a busy year which has seen the finish of the various grant-aided projects. The installation of a small kitchen area means that the Committee Room can be let as a separate entity and can therefore increase revenue. A lot of energy has gone into problems regarding the car park which have been very time-consuming, expensive and stressfulThere have been several successful events including two air in G performances, two quizzes and a plant sale. Bookings continue to go well though, after some unfortunate incidents, it has been decided not to allow parties for 12-21 year-olds.
Ms Hudson reported that renovation of the phone box is now due to take place in June and that the beating of the bounds was successful being attended by a small group of residents. 

She has now replaced Mrs Shaw as the council's representative to Stinchcombe Hill Trust.. She added that there is a need for more volunteers to help with conservation on the Hill.                           
Ms Hudson continues to deal with registration of the Village Green though there is unlikely to be any progress on this before 2020 when new egislation comes into force.
Mr Snellock has begun enquiries into adding AONB signs to the village entry signs but has not yet received a response.                                                         

He is in the process of arranging a meeting with Chris Wilshire about the Golf Club's use of SSSI areas. Ms Hudson will raise the mater at the next SHT meeting if there has no progress.  Action  Mr Snellock and Ms Hudson
There has been no response as yet to the items in the Enews about registration of footpaths and rights of way.

The Neighbourhood Watch scheme is still in peraton but residents need to register on the website to receive notifications.                                                                                             
8) Matters Raised
There were no new issues raised.

Mrs Shaw thanked everyone for attending the meeting which closed at 8.50pm.

N. Bradley

Clerk to the Council.
STINCHCOMBE PARISH COUNCIL

STATEMENT OF ACCOUNTS 2017/18 – SECTION 1

	
	Year Ending
	31/03/17
	31/03/18
	Differences

	1
	Balances brought forward
	£8,093.00
	£7,167.00
	

	2
	Annual Precept
	£3,300.00
	£3,350.00
	

	3
	Total other Receipts
	£310.00
	£140.70
	-£170.00 (1)

	4
	Staff Costs
	£1,047.00
	£1,090.00
	

	5
	Capital Repayments
	£0.00
	£0.00
	

	6
	Total other payments
	£3,488.00
	£2,499.00
	-£989.00 (2)

	7
	Balances carried forward
	£7,167.00
	£8,158.00
	

	8
	Total Cash
	£7,167.00
	£8,158.00
	+£991 (3)

	9
	Total fixed Assets
	£34,709.00
	£34,709.00
	

	10
	Total Borrowings
	£0.00
	£0.00
	


Notes

VAT refund for 2016/17 was £100 less than the previous year when donations of £70 had also been received.

Total expenditure was higher in 2016/17 as a one-off donations of £1,266  was made to the Village Hall as a contribution towards emergency repairs.

The balance carried forward is higher because expenditure has been less this year. £500 has been earmarked for renovation of the village phone box planned for 2017/18 but delayed until next year.
SUPPORTING STATEMENT

Fixed Assets



           £34,709.44
Borrowings during year 



Nil

Leases during year




Nil





Tenancies during year




Nil

Agency work during year



Nil



Advertising and Publicity during year

Nil

Debtors during year




Nil

Earmarked Reserves (renovation of               £ 2,000.00

phone box and tree surgery, held as     

short-term investment and included 

in closing balance)

Capital Reserves




Nil

Pension contributions




Nil

Section 137 Payments during year

  £  557.18

A claim for £48.51 VAT has been sent but the refund has not yet been received.

Chairman







Date

RFO








Date

STATEMENT OF PAYMENTS AND RECEIPTS FOR THE FINANCIAL YEAR ENDED

 31ST MARCH 2018

	2016/17
	                                    RECEIPTS
	2017/18

	3,300.00
	Precept
	3,350.00

	21.95
	Building society Interest
	21.32

	217.99
	VAT Refund
	119.38

	70.00
	Grants and other Receipts
	0.00

	
	
	

	3,609.94
	Total Receipts
	3,490.70

	
	
	

	
	PAYMENTS
	

	1,042.35
	Salaries
	1,090.00

	90.00
	Training
	0.00

	457.06
	Insurance
	418.89

	126.52
	Administrative Costs & IT
	28.91

	0.00
	Maintenance  & Repairs
	0.00

	387.50
	Special Items 
	223.13

	327.42
	Subscriptions
	304.62

	1,591.00
	Donations
	0.00

	85.00
	Audits
	85.00

	4.39
	Tax paid on BS Interest
	0.00

	119.39
	VAT Payments
	48.51

	0.00
	Cost of Elections
	0.00

	300.00
	Grants (Village Hall)
	300.00

	
	
	

	4,535.63
	Total Payments
	2,499.06

	
	
	

	8,092.54
	Opening Balance
	7,166.85

	3,609.94
	Receipts
	3,490.70

	11,702.48
	
	10,657.55

	4535.63
	Payments
	2,499.06

	
	
	

	7,166.85
	Closing Balance
	8,158.49


NOTES
All figures are in pounds.

All payments listed are net of VAT

STINCHCOMBE PARISH COUNCIL

REGISTER OF FIXED ASSETS

	
	01/06/15
	31/03/16

Restated
	31/03/17
	31/03/18

	4 Bench Seats
	£2,349.43
	£1,679.71
	£1,679.71
	£1,679.71

	Bus shelter
	£4,112.79
	£650.64
	£650.64
	£650.64

	3 Notice Boards
	£2,722.29
	£1,947.40
	£1,947.40
	£1,947.40

	War Memorial
	£16,496.48
	£11,795.68
	£11,795.68
	£11,795.68

	Millennium Commemorative Plaque
	}
	£222.56
	£222.56
	£222.56

	Trafalgar Commemorative Plaque
	}£  697.31
	£275.00
	£275.00
	£275.00

	Set of Double Swings
	£1,114.46
	£938.45
	£938.45
	£938.45

	Safety Surface at Playground
	£1,677.87
	£1,200.00
	£1,200.00
	£1,200.00

	Fountain
	£16,480.00
	£16,000.00
	£16,000.00
	£16,000.00

	Total Fixed Assets
	£45,650.63
	£34,709.44
	£34,709.44
	£34,709.44


All assets restated at earliest available Insured Value, i.e. 2005, except Millennium Memorial Plaque (2006) and Fountain (2014)

E.N. Bradley,

Clerk & RFO.

April 2018
Stinchcombe Village Hall
Statement of Financial Activities fort he Year Ended 30 September 2017





Urestricted
   Restricted
   Total Funds
     Total Funds




                Funds
      Funds 
          2017

2017
Incoming Resources





Incoming Resources from generated funds


          5,358
             5,358

13,750

       Voluntary income


        

       Activities for generating funds

     10,200
                -
           10,200                    10,598
Total incoming resources


     10,200
         5,358
           15,558

24,348
Resources Expended
Costs of generating funds

       Fundraising trading: cost of goods

       sold and other costs


      9,047
        7,538
          16,585
            17,849
Total resources expended

                    9,047
        7,538
          16,585
            17,849
Net movement in funds                                        1,153                 (22,180)                     (1,027)                    6,499
Reconciliation of funds
Total funds brought forward                                 9,371                    2,180                       11,551                      5,052
Total funds carried forward                                   9,371                           -                       1054                        11,551
STINCHCOMBE PARISH COUNCIL
Chairman’s Report to Annual Parish Assembly to be held on Thursday 10th May 2018

The AGM and seven full Parish Council meetings have been held since the last Annual Assembly, most of these were attended by the County and District Councillors. An earlier decision to hold meetings every two months turned out to be insufficient and the PC now meets every six weeks.

At the AGM on the 1st June 2017 the following appointments were confirmed:-

Snow Warden Mr R Holloway (Snow plough operator Mr Longstreth)

Flood & Watercourse Warden Mr R Holloway

Footpaths Wardens Mr Snellock

Tree Warden Mr I Kirkham

The following were also appointed as representatives of the Parish Council to other organisations:-

Stinchcombe Hill Trust Mrs M Shaw

Stinchcombe United Charities Ms S Guy

Dursley United Charities Mr R Holloway

Village Hall Committee Mrs M Shaw

Berkeley Stakeholder Group Mr J Sant*

Community Safety Group for the Dursley area Mr J Sant

Police Neighbourhood Panel

GL11 Stakeholders Mrs M Shaw

Cam, Coaley & Stinchcombe Community Panel Mrs M Shaw/Mr C Snellock

*Jack Sant resigned from the Berkeley Stakeholder Group at the end of 2017 and Chris Davies has kindly agreed to take over this responsibility on behalf of the Parish Council for which we thank him. Chris has a background in the Nuclear Industry and has already attended a meeting of the Group.

Parish Councillors

There have been a couple of changes in Councillors since the 2017 Parish Meeting; Gerard Hillman stepped down at the AGM in June 2017 and Charlotte Ledger stepped down in January 2018 as both have moved out of the Parish. The Parish Council is delighted to welcome two new Councillors, Trudy Chinn co-opted in September 2017 and Kath Hudson co-opted in January 2018.

Financial Matters

The Parish Council agreed that the amount requested for the Parish precept for 2018/2019

would be increased by £50.

Planning

There have been eight planning applications within the Parish and Parish Councillors have seen, consulted and commented on them all. Of these planning applications two related to work on trees situated within the Conservation Area or with preservation orders on them, two applications were withdrawn. One withdrawal was an application to add cladding the the Swedish Houses and

followed an objection from the Twentieth Century Society. One application was refused, this being the application for a residential development on land north of Echo Lane. The Parish Council supported the remainder of the applications.

Facilities

In December, just before leaving the village, Charlotte Ledger organised a Village Shindig held on land adjacent to St Cyr’s Church. This was a very successful event and was enjoyed by a good number of residents.

Refurbishment of the three notice boards is on-going. The re-registration of the Village Green on Stinchcombe Hill is ongoing, albeit very slowly as the necessary legislation is not yet in place. Kath Hudson has taken over Village Green issues, as well as taking over from Marian Shaw as Representative Trustee for Stinchcombe Parish Council on SHRGT. Marian will maintain her interest in SHRGT as a Foundation Trustee. Kath has been volunteering with the Conservation Group on the Hill for several years and is well-placed to look after the Parish Council’s interests.

Kath also organised a “Beating the Bounds” walk on the 6th May (Rogation Sunday) around the boundary of the Village Green attended by a group of parishioners who then enjoyed a slice of celebratory cake.

The Parish Council purchased the telephone box in The Street and is in the process of refurbishing and repainting it. A small group of volunteers carried out a general tidy-up in the Autumn but plans to repaint it were overtaken by bad weather. The PC has decided to employ a firm of decorators to paint the exterior and the paint has already been purchased. Thanks to Scarlett Guy for organising the purchase and refurbishment of the telephone box.

Richard Cheetham has continued to carry out monthly checking of the swings and we thank him for this.

Unfortunately as only a few parishioners attended the Village Show meeting in March there was not enough support to form a Village Show Committee in 2018.

General

The Cam, Stinchcombe, Coaley Community Panel has not seen much activity in the past year and as far as I know there have not been any meetings. Thanks go to Ann Selby and Nola Bradley for continuing production of the village Newsletter and to the team who distribute it. Richard Bartlam continues to update and maintain Stinchcombe E-News for which we thank him. Richard would welcome Stinchcombe news to include in E-News. The PC website continues to flourish and thanks again to Richard Bartlam for his time and expertise in running this.

Highways

The A38 bridge re-opened in June 2017, much to the relief of Stinchcombe residents, particularly those living in Wick Lane. Andrew Middlecote, Highways Manager at the time, kept to his word and remedial work was carried out on damaged verges. A new Highways Manager has now been appointed, Paul Helbrow, and once he has settled into his new post the PC will invite him to do a walk around Stinchcombe.

Speeding on Taits Hill Road and The Street is an on-going problem and although a Community Speedwatch group for Stinchcombe has been set up it has been difficult to liaise with Michelle Dodd and Mike Trebble, neither of whom has responded to emails or telephone calls. Gemma Carmen has moved to another area. Speed cameras have been borrowed and used by the Speedwatch Group. Our County Councillor, John Cordwell, has been very supportive of the PC and we thank

him for his support, especially in helping to update the snow plough in time to use in the heavy snowfall earlier this year.

Welcome Pack

The Welcome Pack has been updated and is available to be given to new residents. Our thanks go to Mike and Mark for their invaluable help.

Footpaths and Rights of Way

Chris Snellock continues as Footpath Warden and the Parish Council thanks him for his time and effort in keeping our village footpaths open and well-maintained.

A successful Village Spring Clean was carried out on the 25th March and thanks to the usual stalwart small band of volunteers more than 20 sacks of rubbish were collected. Thanks also to the residents who regularly pick up litter on their walks round the village.

Summary

Thank you to my fellow Parish Councillors and Clerk for their help and support over the past year. Thank you also to the Tree, Footpaths and all the appointed Wardens for their time and efforts in keeping our Parish running smoothly and such a pleasant place to live and to our County and District Councillors for their time and support which are very much appreciated.

Marian Shaw

Annual Report

10.05.18

Report on County Council Matters to Stinchcombe Annual Parish Assembly
10th May 2018

John Cordwell

County Council Elections, May 2017

The Conservatives now have an overall majority on the County Council, having gained a net six seats from Labour, UKIP and independents. Liberal Democrats retained all 14 seats they held and with all the same councillors! The Conservatives took all the Cabinet places, plus a new one and took the chairmanships of all the council committees except one they can’t constitutionally hold where they supported Labour.

My roles on the County Council

My committee memberships remain unchanged and I continue as my group’s lead member on these. I also became a member of a Highways Cabinet Panel, which monitors the awarding of the three new highways contracts. I also represent the county on various outside bodies.

County Council Budget 2018/19

The council has had to absorb a continuing year on year reduction in Government revenue support grant (RSG). By the end of the present five-year comprehensive spending review period in 2019/20 RSG will have reduced by 84%. In the Government’s financial settlement, the County Council was accepted as a 100% business rates retention pilot. This also means it gets no RSG this year.

At the February budget meeting the Council took up half the extra increase that is now being permitted without a referendum, adding 0.5% to council tax on top of the 1.99% previously proposed. Most of the extra money raised through this and other changes would enable an additional £5M funding for Children & Families following the highly critical Ofsted inspection. To this must be added the 2% permitted by Government specifically to fund Adult Social Care, giving a total council tax increase of 4.49%.

Several amendments were proposed to the budget by the Liberal Democrat group and also by the Labour & Green alliance. These were in part accepted but did not alter the final revenue budget for 2018/19 of £412.90M which gives a Band D precept of £1,232.21, an increase of £52.95 over 2017/18.

The money allocated to councillors to recommend for use in their individual divisions for the coming year is £20k for Highways Local (following a successful Lib Dem amendment to increase it from a proposed £10k: last year it was £30k) and £10k for a new Growing our Communities fund which replaces the previous £5k Children’s Activity Fund.

Bids for a £300k project on domestic abuse focusing on young people who have either witnessed or been victims, and £200k for the expanding of the self-harm hotline for vulnerable people were not agreed but the administration said that it will carry out an in-depth review using a scrutiny committee and report back in September. A bid to reinstate a £32k cut in mental health support was not supported.

A £50k per year grant to each district council to support youth work, following the cutback in county provision, has ended after 3 years. The administration was not prepared to continue it.

For Public Rights of Way my group had asked for an extra officer to tackle the large backlog of requests for definitive map modification orders. The 2026 cut-off date for using historical evidence will increase the number of applications. The administration did not accept the proposal for an extra officer but agreed to report back to Wednesday’s (yesterday’s) Environment & Communities Scrutiny Committee.

The report says that the current staff resource is adequate to reduce the backlog by the 2026 deadline. However, there is a risk that some applications may not be determined within the 12-month deadline that will then apply.

The political administration is unwilling to provide more resources at present, given the

uncertainty that the 2026 deadline will be enacted and that the number of future modification applications is unknown. Instead the recommendation is to monitor the situation and to get the existing team to find ways of speeding up the process.

Highway Contracts

A post-election mind-change by the Conservatives meant the Amey contract has not been extended beyond April 2019.

There will now to be three contracts dealing with different highways aspects:

Term Maintenance Contract for seven years starting next April to deliver routine highways maintenance. Five contractors have been shortlisted. Amey did not put in a bid.

Final tenders are to be submitted in July and a decision made in September this year.

Structural Maintenance Contract a two-year contract to deliver roads resurfacing work, which Tarmac won and has now started. It has now been agreed that they will also take over all road patching work with immediate effect.

Professional Services Contract to support council staff in specialised detail design work such as on bridges, geotechnical (landslips), drainage schemes as well as to provide design and project management support for major schemes.

This will mean that some services, involving around 46 staff, will return to be delivered in-house. Public rights of way staff have already transferred back.

Road Safety

Shortly before last year’s county budget meeting the Police and Crime Commissioner withdrew the contract for NDORS driver retraining from the Road Safety Partnership. An emergency change protected the road safety budget for a year. A review during the year has led to a cutback in staff previously used for road safety educational work and road safety being restricted to statutory requirements. In 2017 the Stroud district area had its lowest number of road casualties ever and no fatalities.

Ofsted inspection of the County Council’s Children’s Services

An inspection was carried out last spring, but the findings not published until after the County Council and Parliamentary elections. It found that overall the children’s services were inadequate. The experiences and progress of care leavers required improvement and leadership, management and governance were inadequate. Several children’s services senior managers left the council. The former cabinet member with this area of responsibility did not stand for re-election in May. Ofsted required the council to submit an Improvement Plan addressing the recommendations and findings of their report by 19th September. The Plan was agreed by the Cabinet on 18th September!

In the latest visit, Ofsted inspectors saw some recent improvements, but said children in need of help and protection in Gloucestershire continue to experience delay at every point of their involvement with children’s services.

Motions at County Council meetings during the year

Around twenty motions have come before the council in the last twelve months. At last September’s council meeting the Conservatives appeared to filibuster, preventing some motions being discussed. At the meeting this March they used their majority to push through amendments that greatly diluted the wording of most of the motions. For example, a Green/Lib Dem motion that called on the council to phase out the use of unnecessary single use plastic products in all its buildings and at council events by January 2019 and to end the council’s purchase and procurement of single use plastics was amended to put January 2019 back to “by 2020” and to only cease buying single use plastics by 2025.

John Cordwell

SDC District Councillor 2017-2018 Summary Report.

Waste & Recycling - good news, we are halving the amount of waste being sent to landfill and doubling recycling.

Housing - 22 new affordable units on Fountain Crescent, Wotton, with financial support from SDC. Ongoing work with modernisation of the sheltered housing schemes across the district. New contractor in place for council house repairs, called Mi-Space to replace Mears.

Local economy - approval for the Market Town Centres Initiative, £40000 available each of next 4 years. Should be available in the coming months for Towns to bid for, needs match funding.

Young people - ‘Youth Forum’ very active in Wotton and varied Youth Services provided in Wotton, mainly supported by the Town Council.

SDC Assets - work going on across the district to review and improve use of assets and bring additional funding. The Sub Rooms in Stroud has been a major focus and is likely to be run by Stroud Town Council after 2019. SDC are providing roof repairs and some transitional funding.

Planning - Work has started to review the Local Plan and also to obtain local residents views. The Holywell Farm, Wotton, planning appeal was heard in Dec 2017. All local District Councillors opposed the plans and following the 4 day appeal, were delighted that the appeal was rejected by the planning inspector. District Councillors fully supported the application for a new care home, at Pennwood Lodge, Kingswood, and spoke at Committee against the SDC planners recommendation to reject it. Again, we were delighted that the Committee approved the development.

Neighbourhoods – Neighbourhood wardens continue to provide a valuable service for dealing with local and ‘low level’ issues.

Health – Health and wellbeing services still being provided by SDC. Cycling and walking strategy which is also supporting Wotton, Charfield & Kingswood Greenway.

Corporate Delivery Plan. - Work is currently underway to finalise a 4 year corporate delivery plan. Targets numbers are being reduced to a level that are more realistic of being fulfilled.

Finance - Challenging financial perspective ahead, with the removal in 2018 of the revenue support grant and a RSG pay-back to Government of £549k in 2019! This has contributed to staff cuts of up to 20% .

Chief Executive – SDC’s CEO, David Hagg, will retire in October. Plans are already underway to find a suitable replacement. Cllr Tucker is one of 3 leaders that will make recommendations to Full Council.

